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Secretary’s Report 2008/2009

Session 2008/2009 was a year of progress and consolidation for the
Institution, capitalising on the solid foundation built over the years by our
committed members. As the home for the engineering professionals, we
have continued to strive for a balanced provision of our two main streams
of services to our members, viz. qualifying and learned society activities.
In a retreat meeting held in January 2009, which was a large-scale and
first of its kind brain storming session for the HKIE, the Institution charted
out its strategies that will shape our future role and development. With a
clear focus on meeting the challenges presented in a changing world, the
Institution has organised a number of major events in this past year and
| am pleased to share with you our key achievements.

Well-planned promotional activities have led to favourable outcomes
in attracting prospective engineers to join the Institution. Throughout
this Session, we have achieved a steady expansion in membership,
with a total of 1,061 new admissions. Student membership remained
the largest growth component, which accounted for 64% of the total
membership increase.

This expansion of membership was attributed to the successful
establishment of new Student Chapters at the Hong Kong Institute of
Vocational Education (Tsing Yi), the Chinese University of Hong Kong
and City University of Hong Kong in May 2009. There is now a total of six
Student Chapters set up in local tertiary institutions and our target is to
complete the targeted establishment of all eight Student Chapters in the
coming Session. The allocation of additional funding to support activities
organised by the Overseas Chapters promoting the image of Hong Kong
and student membership in overseas colleges has also been planned.

We also enhanced the existing School Ambassadors Programme by
joining the Business-School Partnership Programme (BSPP) organised
by the Education Bureau. Around 50 career and school talks were
delivered in secondary schools and tertiary institutions addressing more
than 6,440 students. More opportunities to meet young engineers were
provided to students, and we are delighted to report improvements in
their understanding of the engineering profession.
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Assuring member quality is a crucial work of the Institution and two
Outcomes-based Accreditation workshops were conducted during this
Session. To cater for the latest development of the Washington Accord,
revised accreditation criteria for engineering degree programmes have
been effected in parallel with the existing ones. Two working groups were
also formed to review the accreditation criteria for Computer Science
programmes, Higher Diploma and equivalent programmes. This will
facilitate the implementation of the new “334” education system in 2012.

The Institution believes that the key to maintaining a high standard in
the engineering profession is to facilitate members to advance their
career through helping them to constantly acquire new knowledge and
broaden their skills. During this Session, over 190 courses were co-
organised by 16 approved Continuing Professional Development (CPD)
course providers on diverse issues from occupational safety to health
and technical matters. A new auditing exercise to check individual’s
compliance with the CPD requirements was also introduced in 2008 to
ensure that a minimum undertaking of five CPD days per year is fulfilled
by every Corporate Member.

In addition, we received great encouragement in regard to Scheme “A”
Training in this past year as we approved companies to provide training
schemes in both the Fire and Building Services Disciplines for the first
time. Altogether 180 organisations were approved in the period under
review, and there was an increase of 8.56% in the number of registered
trainees. It is anticipated that more large-scale seminars and on-campus
exhibitions will be organised in future to promote Scheme “A” Training to
interested companies and graduates.

Being a professional body in Hong Kong, the Institution is fully aware
of its responsibility to contribute to the development of a sustainable
society in Hong Kong. We were invited to participate in policy formulation
by Government departments and external organisations by sharing our
views and suggestions on technical subjects. A briefing session on Hong
Kong-Shenzhen-Zhuhai Corridor was held in September 2008. The HKIE
Forum on Policy Address 2008 was held with subsequent submission
of recommendations to the Government, and we also gave our opinions
to the Financial Secretary concerning the Budget 2009/2010. A total
of seven Legislative Council submissions/reply letters were presented,
covering our views on infrastructural developments, environmental
protection and other diverse engineering issues.

Looking beyond Hong Kong, efforts have been made to foster deeper
collaboration with the Mainland. The first Chinese Academician Forum
was organised and we were honoured to have the presence of Prof
Pan Yunhe, Vice President of the Chinese Academy of Engineering, to
give a talk on modern engineers training in China. The forum provided a
valuable platform for participants to exchange views on nurturing young
engineers of the 21st century.

Representing the engineering professionals, the Institution has a
clear mission to promote a positive image of the profession. The
Public Relations Committee has spared no effort in strengthening our
communication with the wider community through inviting Yau Tsim
Mong District Councillors to visit the Institution in June 2009. A more
proactive approach was adopted by the Community Service Committee
(CSC) to update the respective HKIE representation list for all 18
District Councils indicating our members’ interest in community affairs.
Furthermore, CSC has continued to provide free professional advice
on building maintenance to property owners or residents through the
Property Management Advisory Centers of the Hong Kong Housing
Society.



Press conferences on topics related to environmental technology and energy
technology were held in October 2008 and April 2009 respectively, both
of which received wide media coverage. Technical views on these issues
were presented to keep the public abreast of the latest trends in the related
engineering disciplines.

To foster a stronger communication with the public, the Institution has been
taking part in a number of public activities. It was our 15th year of consecutive
participation in the Education and Careers Expo held at the Hong Kong
Convention and Exhibition Centre. During the year, the Institution also joined
the Careers Seminar with the theme “Engineering Our Future”, which was
well received by over 300 students. We also took part in the Building Safety
Carnival in commemoration of the 11th anniversary of the HKSAR and the Poly
U Job Fair 2009. In addition, the Institution was one of the co-organisers of the
Robocon Hong Kong Contest 2009.

In response to the tragic Sichuan Earthquake on 12 May 2008, the Institution
undertook to provide relief to the disaster areas and assist in the recovery
works. On top of the donations raised from members immediately after
the disaster and presented to the Liaison Office of the Central People’s
Government in the HKSAR, the HKIE has also set up The HKIE Project Sichuan
Trust Fund. Total donations amounting to over HK$500,000 have been raised
so far, in addition to other valuable contributions and generous support offered
to the victims. Our acts of corporate citizenship were recognised by the Hong
Kong Council of Social Service and we were awarded the Caring Organisation
Logo for the 5th consecutive year since 2004/2005.

This year, the achievements of some of our distinguished engineers were
recognised. We are pleased to present the HKIE Gold Medal to Ir Prof Lee
Chack Fan for his eminent attainments in the engineering profession and
community service. Prof Paul Chu was elected the HKIE Honorary Fellow this
year for his prominent position in science and contributions in the education
arena.

We are also impressed by the potential of many young engineers and the Young
Engineer of the Year Award went to Ir Crystal Ho. Ir Alvin Lam was the winner of
the HKIE Innovation Awards for Young Members Category Il, and the recipients
of the Certificate of Merit were Mr Ken Chan and Mr Leo Wong.

In closing, | would like to express my sincere gratitude to the President,
the Executive, Council Members, Boards and Committees, Divisions and
Disciplines for their unstinting support and collective guidance. | would also like
to thank all staff members in the Secretariat for their efforts in delivering quality
service to members of the Institution.

1 New Members Reception at the HKIE headquarters

2 Visit from the Institution of Engineering and Technology
3 The Student Prize Presentation Ceremony

Monica YUEN 4 The HKIE has participated in the Education and Career
Secretary Expo for 15 consecutive years
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